# Ticking Time Bomb or Fizzle? Exploding Five Myths about the North Korean Nuclear Crisis<sup>1</sup>

Alexander H. Montgomery<sup>2</sup>

November 21, 2006

<sup>1</sup>FIRST DRAFT: Do not cite or distribute without permission. Prepared for presentation at the Program on International Security Policy, Harris School of Public Policy, University of Chicago, November 28, 2006.

<sup>2</sup>Assistant Professor of Political Science, Reed College, Portland, OR. Send comments to ahm@reed.edu.

## **1** Introduction

The North Koreans aren't worth negotiating with. Like other rogue states, they don't act rationally [1], and have an irrational fear of an attack from the US [2]. They cheated on the 1994 deal the Clinton Administration made with North Korea from day one, receiving significant help from the A.Q. Khan network [3] and now they have nuclear weapons that could strike the US [4]. They will sell these weapons to other states and terrorist networks like Al Qaeda [5]. The right approach to the North Korean nuclear crisis is to get China to use its leverage to constrain the North Koreans and only meet with the DPRK (Democratic People's Republic of Korea) in multi-party talks.

While the above paragraph isn't a quote from a single source, taken together these five myths about the North Korean nuclear crisis form a coherent perspective that appears to be the driving force behind current US policy. It combines two elements together. The first is a myopic view of the relationships between the policies of the US and other states' actions that discounts both the threat that the US poses to other states and the potential for diplomatic overtures. The second is the belief that rogue states' nuclear programs will move inevitably towards success, variously termed proliferation determinism or fatalism.<sup>1</sup> Both are wrong; drawing on the past history of the crisis, in this paper I debunk each of these five myths and present an alternative policy recommendation of talking to the North Koreans bilaterally and offering them what they seek: prestige and diplomatic recognition.

North Korea internationally has consistently acted rationally, playing tit-for-tat in response to both threats and incentives. Their fear of US attack is well-founded, given the consistent targeting of North Korea's regime over the last six years. While North Korea probably did cheat after a

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup>On determinism, see Montgomery 2005a; on fatalism, see Sagan 2006.

few years on the 1994 Agreed Framework by developing a highly-enriched uranium program with assistance from the A.Q. Khan network, the program has most likely not gotten very far; the US's major concern should be with its plutonium program instead. The DPRK has little or no capability to strike the US with a nuclear device, given its problems with both ballistic missiles and nuclear devices. Their past record of transferring nuclear-related technologies and materials is in doubt; with the October 9th tests determined to be a fizzle, North Korea is much more likely to want to hold on to their technology and plutonium, especially considering that US retribution would be swift and terrible. Instead of hiding behind an ineffective China and irrationally refusing to meet with the North Koreans bilaterally, the US should take the initative.

Given the correct balance of incentives and restraint from the United States, North Korea can be persuaded to give up their nuclear weapons program. Moreover, the incentives needed are not solely material in nature, as conventional international relations theory holds; rather, social incentives, including diplomatic recognition from the US and gaining prestige from maintaining a nuclear power program are crucial to convincing the North Koreans to give up their weapons program. In the remainder of the paper, I outline all five myths, argue why each is wrong, then offer policy recommendations.

# 2 Five Myths about the North Korean Crisis

### 2.1 North Korea doesn't act rationally

North Korea's belligerent behavior, brinkmanship diplomacy, and frequent threats have led some to conclude that the regime does not act rationally. Additionally, rumors about Kim Jong II's personal

behavior or nonsensical domestic policies have often been used as a warning that his regime may be unpredictable internationally. Scholars who have seriously studied the North Korean government and their responses to international actions have uniformly found that North Korea follows consistent strategies; while the DPRK often uses brinkmanship and can make outrageous demands, they act rationally and can make deals.<sup>2</sup> Quantitative and qualitative studies of North Korea's behavior generally have found that they broadly follow a tit-for-tat policy; positive overtures (offers of aid, diplomatic gestures, withdrawal of military forces or cancellation of exercises) to the DPRK are received with positive responses, while negative overtures (threats of force or economic sanctions) are responded to in kind.<sup>3</sup> This is not to argue that threats are never effective against the DPRK; the implicit threat of military action and the explicit (and credible) threat of economic sanctions in 1994 led to North Korea agreeing to freeze its plutonium program in exchange for significant symbolic benefits. Yet these threats were effective because they were specified well in advance, clearly communicated, and credibly backed up by the United States and China. By contrast, even the wake of the North Korean test on October 9th, the United States has yet to specify clearly and credibly what will occur if North Korea spreads nuclear technology to other states or non-state actors.

The DPRK makes announcements of its actions in advance, then carries out the actions accordingly. This even applies to its nuclear test; unlike most states, which attempt to conceal upcoming nuclear tests in an effort to prevent steps from being taken to stop the tests, North Korea announced in advance that it was going to test a nuclear device. While the North Korean government has little or no accountability at home and can therefore pursue a wide range of irrational domestic policies,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup>Snyder 1997, 1998, 1999; Sigal 1998, 2002; Moltz and Quinones 2004. <sup>3</sup>Montgomery 2005b.

internationally the DPRK has much less of a free hand, and so behavior can be moderated.

This is not to say that North Korea's policies are always consistent. Being an autocratic regime does not mean that actions are taken uniformly, or even with good information. The DPRK nuclear program has taken two and a half decades to move from constructing a nuclear power plant to exploding a nuclear device (although eight years of this was due to the Clinton administration's 1994 deal with North Korea); some argue that, like other autocracies, this is due in part to an incompatibility between rule through fear and large-scale scientific enterprises.<sup>4</sup>

Like any government, different pieces of the government argue for different policies. Many observers argue that there are clear splits between military proponents of a nuclear weapons program and members of the foreign ministry who want to use it as a bargaining chip.<sup>5</sup> Exceptions to this include a few neoconservatives, who argue that North Korea is monolithic and implacable; for example, some have argued unconditionally for military coercion in the form of regime change.<sup>6</sup> The nuclear test on October 9th suggests that the particular timing for the test (and perhaps even a major rationale for the test) was influenced by domestic politics (or at least what passes for domestic politics in the DPRK) and was intended primarily to solidify Kim Jong II's rule at home rather than speaking to an international audience; October 8 is the anniversary of the 'Dear Leader' becoming General Secretary of the Workers Party of Korea. North Korea's recent decision to return to the six-party talks may have been part of an overall compromise within the government; the military got its test, so the foreign ministry can have its talks.

North Korea may seem at first glance to act irrationally; yet at least internationally, it behaves quite consistently. Any additional inconsistencies can be explained as a result of different factions

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup>Hymans 2006.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup>Quinones 2004; Harrison 2004; Snyder 2004.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup>Eberstadt 2004.

battling for control, rather than a schizophrenic government.

#### 2.2 North Korea has an irrational fear of an attack from the United States

North Korea has often cited the fear of being attacked by the United States as a reason for their nuclear weapons program. US officials discount this rationale, arguing that the United States does not pose a threat to North Korea; a demonstration of US benign intentions, according to the current administration, is demonstrated by the US willingness to take part in the six-party talks with China, North Korea, South Korea, Russia, and Japan.

Yet the United States has a long history of threatening North Korea, implicitly or explicitly, and has ramped up both rhetoric and actions in the last five years. North Korea is in the rare position of being one of a few states that have been threatened with nuclear weapons (albeit indirectly) during an armed conflict. Korea was partitioned into two states at the end of the Second World War; on 25 June 1950, North Korea crossed the 38th parallel, starting the Korean War. General Douglas MacArthur requested nuclear weapons in 1950 to prevent an invasion by China; B-29 bombers were deployed to Guam in 1951 for three months with nuclear weapons. Although Eisenhower has been reported to have employed nuclear weapons in order to bring about an armistice, the authorization of transfer of nuclear weapons to military control in 1953 was not intended as a part of atomic diplomacy, although it may have had that effect.<sup>7</sup> The Korean War armistice was signed on 27 July 1953 without South Korea's signature. The US deployed nuclear weapons to South Korea starting in early 1958, and had such weapons deployed there until 1991.

More recently, the United States has repeatedly cited North Korea specifically as a threat and has implied not only the use of force against North Korea, but the use of nuclear weapons. This has

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup>See Dingman 1988-1989 on US nuclear strategy during the Korean War.

come in two forms: statements made by Administration officials and publicly published strategy documents that single out North Korea.

On January 29, 2002, President Bush grouped together Iran, Iraq, and North Korea in his State of the Union speech: "North Korea is a regime arming with missiles and weapons of mass destruction, while starving its citizens.... States like these, and their terrorist allies, constitute an axis of evil, arming to threaten the peace of the world. By seeking weapons of mass destruction, these regimes pose a grave and growing danger."<sup>8</sup> Other members of the administration, including Rice<sup>9</sup> and Undersecretary of State for Arms Control and International Security John Bolton,<sup>10</sup> also criticized North Korea around the same time for conducting covert programs for weapons of mass destruction and missile proliferation. Powell, when testifying before the Senate Foreign Relations Committee, said that Bush's reference to Iran, Iraq and North Korea as an "axis of evil" was "not a rhetorical flourish-he meant it," although Powell also stated that the US was not going to invade and was willing to engage in dialogue. Members of the House wrote to President Bush soon afterwards,<sup>11</sup> calling upon him to reconsider implementing the Agreed Framework and later praising him for including North Korea as part of an "axis of evil."<sup>12</sup> At the end of August 2002, Bolton reinvoked the "axis of evil" trope during visits to Tokyo and Seoul: "President Bush's use of the term 'Axis of evil' to describe Iran, Iraq, and North Korea was more than a rhetorical flourish—it was factually correct."<sup>13</sup> While the administration has turned down its rhetoric more recently, it is difficult to overcome the solid impressions formed by the North Koreans.

Numerous official documents have also targeted North Korea. An implied nuclear threat was

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup>Bush 2002.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup>Rice 2002.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup>Olson 2002.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup>Agence France Presse 2002.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup>Deutsche Presse-Agentur 2002.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup>Bolton 2002.

made in the 2001 Nuclear Posture Review, leaked on January 8, 2002 to the press; among other "immediate contingencies" it considered was a "North Korean attack on South Korea." It also noted that "North Korea, Iraq, Iran, Syria, and Libya are among the countries that could be involved in immediate, potential, or unexpected contingencies. All have longstanding hostility toward the United States and its security partners; North Korea and Iraq in particular have been chronic military concerns. All sponsor or harbor terrorists, and all have active WMD and missile programs."<sup>14</sup> The National Security Strategy, released in September 2002, devoted an entire section to "rogue states," mentioning explicitly Iraq and North Korea (but Iran only as a victim of aggression from Iraq), and enshrined the doctrine of preventive (called "preemptive") action.<sup>15</sup>. The 2004 National Military Strategy discussed policies towards 'rogue states,' arguing that "Should they acquire WMD/E or dangerous asymmetric capabilities, or demonstrate the intent to mount a surprise attack, the United States must be prepared to prevent them from striking."<sup>16</sup> The updated version of the National Security Strategy released in March of 2006 singled out North Korea as a tyrannical state and a proliferation danger.<sup>17</sup> The 2006 Quadrennial Defense Review singled out North Korea and Iran as WMD proliferators, and warned that "all elements of national power" must be used if the US fails to prevent other states from acquiring WMD.<sup>18</sup> Such documents provide a compelling case for the arguments made by North Korea's military.

Actions taken towards other members of the "axis of evil" indirectly threaten North Korea as well; the invasion of Iraq was intended to have a chilling effect on other states that were pursuing weapons of mass destruction, although it seems instead to have accelerated the Iranian and North

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup>Department of Defense 2001.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup>National Security Council 2002.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup>WMD/E refers to Weapons of Mass Destruction or Effect. Joint Chiefs of Staff 2004, 5

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup>National Security Council 2006.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup>Department of Defense 2006, 34.

Korean programs. The refusal to take nuclear strike options "off the table" against Iran, a nonproliferation treaty member, is likely to further threaten North Korea. It is said that the paranoid simply have all the relevant information; given the information that North Korea has been receiving from history, from senior Administration officials, and from official US documents and actions, it is far from paranoid to feel threatened by the United States.

#### **2.3** North Korea cheated on the Agreed Framework

The Agreed Framework, signed on October 21, 1994, required North Korea to freeze its plutonium production and reprocessing facilities in exchange for light water reactors, diplomatic recognition, and improved economic relations with the United States;<sup>19</sup> it also required the DPRK to adhere to its other treaties, including the 1992 North-South nuclear pact, which prohibited the possession of facilities for nuclear reprocessing and uranium enrichment.<sup>20</sup> The charges that North Korea cheated on the Agreed Framework are primarily related to its clandestine pursuit of uranium enrichment. Yet an actual agreement between the DPRK and the A.Q. Khan network happened at the earliest in 1996, and not until 1998 did transfers seem to begin in earnest. Moreover, the program itself appears to have been small-scale at best until at least 2000.

Real cooperation does not appear to have started between North Korea and the A.Q. Khan network in Pakistan until at least two years after the signing of the Agreed Framework; moreover, from a legal perspective, research does not appear to violate the North-South pact (and therefore the Agreed Framework), only facilities do. It appears that cooperation with Pakistan on the HEU program started in the early 1990s. The full story is only beginning to partially emerge, although

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup>US 1994.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup>Democratic People's Republic of Korea and Republic of Korea 1992.

some dates and details are known. During the 1990s, A.Q. Khan visited North Korea a dozen times or more.<sup>21</sup> When these visits occurred is not documented. Joseph Bermudez reports that cooperation began with Prime Minister Benazir Bhuttos trip to North Korea in December 1993.<sup>22</sup> However, an agreement was not formalized until later; the Congressional Research Service (CRS) claims that an agreement was reached between North Korea and Pakistan in the summer of 1996. This date is in accordance with recent testimony of defectors.<sup>23</sup> Actual cooperation is reported to have started in 1997,<sup>24</sup> although direct transfers of parts between Pakistan and North Korea tend to be dated to 1998. Transfer of missile technology from North Korea to Pakistan are known to have taken place in 1998; the Nuclear Threat Initiative (NTI) reports that an 'Unknown number of Nodong missiles' and 'Several shipments of warhead canisters and missile production components' were sent to Pakistan.<sup>25</sup>

How significant was the program? Until around 2000 or 2001, the program was very smallscale. The Clinton administration reportedly learned of these transfers in 1998 or 1999, according to the Congressional Research Service (CRS).<sup>26</sup> CRS cites as evidence a 1999 DOE report, likely the same one reported on in the Washington Times.<sup>27</sup> However, the only actual components that were cited in the Times article were two frequency converters. This would seem to indicate that North Korea at this point was still in the first stage of their HEU program. CIA reports from the first half of 1999 through the first half of 2001 indicate renewed interest in dual-use technologies by North Korea; all reports repeated the same phrase "[North Korea] sought to procure technology

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup>Hersh 2003.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup>Bermudez Jr. 2002.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>23</sup>Agence France Presse 2004.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup>Bermudez Jr. 2002; Hersh 2003.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>25</sup>Nuclear Threat Initiative 2005.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>26</sup>Niksch 2005.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>27</sup>Gertz 1999.

worldwide that could have applications in its nuclear program, but we do not know of any procurement directly linked to the nuclear weapons program."<sup>28</sup> The CIA didn't mention seeking components for uranium enrichment specifically until the latter half of 2001, when the it reported that "The North has been seeking centrifuge-related materials in large quantities to support a uranium enrichment program. It also obtained equipment suitable for use in uranium feed and withdrawal systems."<sup>29</sup>

However, it is possible, but unlikely, that the uranium program began earlier. A special, untitled report by the CIA, released on November 19, 2002, stated "we assess that North Korea embarked on the effort to develop a centrifuge-based uranium enrichment program about two years ago."<sup>30</sup> This makes it difficult to determine whether the program actually started during the Clinton administration. According to Seymour Hersh, a classified report argues that in "2001 North Korean scientists began to enrich uranium in significant quantities."<sup>31</sup> However, this latter piece of evidence is at odds with the remainder of the evidence, and has not been supported by any other open sources. The last well-known transfer between Pakistan and North Korea occurred in July of 2002,<sup>32</sup> although additional transfers may have been made. It is also unclear what was on each shipment and in which direction a transfer was taking place; for example, the last shipment was claimed by President Musharraf to have been surface-to-air missiles being transferred to Pakistan.<sup>33</sup> Musharraf verified in 2005 that A.Q. Khan had passed "probably a dozen" centrifuges to North Korea.<sup>34</sup> This assistance pales compared to the parts for 500 centrifuges sold to Iran in the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>28</sup>Central Intelligence Agency Nonproliferation Center 1999.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>29</sup>Central Intelligence Agency Nonproliferation Center 2001.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>30</sup>Central Intelligence Agency Nonproliferation Center 2002.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>31</sup>Hersh 2003.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>32</sup>Sanger 2002.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>33</sup>Rohde and Waldman 2004.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>34</sup>Agence France Presse 2005.

mid-1990s; assistance may have occurred, but it may have only been small-scale.

The first indication that North Korea was genuinely working on a uranium enrichment program came long after it withdrew from the NPT. A shipment of 214 6000-grade aluminum tubes that were intercepted on April 12, 2003, as a French ship sailed through the Suez Canal on their way to North Korea via China, seem to fit more closely dimensions of known centrifuges;<sup>35</sup> in particular, if cut in half, the tubes are well-suited to be used as vacuum housings for the G2/P2 centrifuge design that Pakistan is known to have stolen from Urenco. Reports indicate that the North Koreans had sought as many as 2000 tubes in 2002. Still, these quantities indicated pilot-scale facilities, not the type of facilities that could actually be used to create significant quantities of fissile materials at a rate faster than the DPRK's existing nuclear reactor/reprocessing plant combination.

No further evidence of a uranium enrichment has emerged publicly since this 2003 interception; nor has there been any changes to the periodic CIA reports referenced above. The latest report that has been released to the public (January 1-December 31, 2004, released in May 2006) made no mention of DPRK acquisition efforts related to its uranium program.<sup>36</sup> Given this evidence, it seems doubtful that north Korea's uranium enrichment program has progressed very far. From a pragmatic perspective, it is much more important for the United States to focus on the plutonium program rather than a program that has shown no signs of progressing. Considering that the Iranian centrifuge program, which benefited from the shipment of parts for 500 P1 centrifuges, has taken over twenty years for the first cascade to enrich a small amount of uranium to a few percent, it is doubtful that the North Korean program has progressed to the point where it could contribute to a nuclear weapons effort. The conclusion that the October 9, 2006 test was of a plutonium design

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>35</sup>Warrick 2003.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>36</sup>Central Intelligence Agency Nonproliferation Center 2004.

further underlines this point, since it has been widely speculated that North Korea received the same HEU-based nuclear weapon design that Libya did.

While North Korea may have crossed the line to cheating on the Agreed Framework by proxy (through cheating on the North-South pact), it certainly did not do so immediately after the agreement was signed, and it did not pursue a large-scale program until several years after the agreement was signed. Yet even if it did, the program is most likely small and far behind the more important plutonium effort.

#### 2.4 The DPRK has nuclear weapons that could strike the US

A major rationalization for the largely expensive–and largely ineffective–missile defense shield that the US has built was the scare of North Korean nuclear weapons.<sup>37</sup> The October 9th, 2006 test of a nuclear device has further fanned the flames. But does North Korea actually possess a nuclear device that is deliverable? Between the plans for a crude HEU-based warhead likely given to North Korea, North Korea's failed test of a plutonium weapon, and its difficulties with producing ballistic missiles, the evidence doesn't look good.

The bomb design that North Korea probably received from the A.Q. Khan network (the same one Libya received) was too large to fit on any of its ballistic missiles<sup>38</sup>—or, indeed, possibly on any missile in development by North Korea or Iran. Accounts describe the design as "crude" and incomplete.<sup>39</sup> Some sources note that the warhead has a mass of about 500 kg;<sup>40</sup> most attribute the warhead in question to the fourth Chinese nuclear test in 1966.<sup>41</sup> Yet China did not have a

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>37</sup>See, for example, Rumsfeld 1998

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>38</sup>Crawford 2004.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>39</sup>Sanger 2004.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>40</sup>Albright and Hinderstein 2004, 70

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>41</sup>Sanger and Broad 2004.

500-kg warhead in the 1960s; the warhead that most closely fits this description is the one on the Chinese DF-2A, a 32-ton, 21-m long, 1.65-m wide missile deployed from 1966 to 1979. This warhead, a 12 kiloton device, weighs 1,290 kg; with a 200 kg re-entry vehicle, the total payload would be almost 1,500 kg.<sup>42</sup> By contrast, all of the missiles currently owned or in development by Libya, Iran, and North Korea are designed with a maximum intended payload of at most 1,000 kg.<sup>43</sup> Although range can be traded off with payload, whether the warhead is small enough to fit on the missiles is unclear; Scud-based missiles have a diameter of 0.88 m, and the missile with the largest diameter available to these new proliferants, North Korea's No-Dong-A, is a 1.32-m wide, 16-m long, 16.25-ton missile, a third of a meter narrower and half the mass of the DF-2A.<sup>44</sup> South Korea's National Intelligence Service reported in 2005 that North Korea lacked the technology to put warheads on missiles.<sup>45</sup> Even though other methods could still be used for delivery (e.g., from an aircraft, in a shipping container, in a truck), all of these methods are much less desirable for North Korea and other 'rogue states.' For example, if Iran wishes to deter a state with advanced air defenses such as Israel, a ballistic missile is much more likely to get through than these other methods of transport and has significant command-and-control advantages as well.

North Korea's home-grown bomb design has problems as well; the October 9th test, by most accounts, was a fizzle. North Korea informed China 20 minutes before the test that they were going to test a device with an expected yield of 4 kt; unless our understanding of North Korea's geography is fundamentally flawed, the actual yield of the device was under 1 kt in size. This is not the first time that a new proliferator has had a botched test; both the Indian and Pakistani tests in 1998 were thought to have produced yields far below the declared yields. This casts further doubt

<sup>42</sup>Lewis and Di 1992, 15

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>43</sup>Kimball 2002.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>44</sup>Bermudez Jr. 1999, 27

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>45</sup>Yun 2005.

on the amount of knowledge that was effectively transferred from China to Pakistan, never mind from Pakistan to North Korea, as well as the effectiveness of North Korea's domestically-produced design.

As if problems with bomb designs were not enough, North Korea has also had little success with its long-range missiles. Both the Taepo Dong 1 and 2 were tested a single time; both failed, although the former failed less catastrophically than the latter. The No-Dong-A had been tested only once by North Korea until the July 5, 2006 tests, which may have included 2-4 No-Dong-As; the possible successor No-Dong-B, apparently derived from SS-N-6 technology, has only been tested once by Iran.

In summary, North Korea has tested a plutonium warhead that doesn't work; has an HEU design that may or may not work well that may not fit on its missiles; and has no successfully tested long-range multi-stage missiles, the only type that might credibly threaten the United States (on the other hand, the United States has a ballistic missile defense system that doesn't work, either). This is not to say that there are no states that might be concerned about DPRK nuclear devices. The most frequently-tested DPRK missile, the No-Dong-A, could hit Japan; until Japan's ban on all DPRK ships, North Korea could have delivered a nuclear device to Japan in that fashion.

#### **2.5** The DPRK will sell these weapons to other states and terrorists

Much of the concern over the DPRK's test was directed not at the dangers of North Korea's possession of nuclear explosives, but rather whether they may transfer them to third parties. The Quadrennial Defense Review warned before the tests that "Even when they do not pose a direct military threat to the United States, these states may threaten the United States or its allies indirectly by transferring weapons or expertise to terrorists."<sup>46</sup> After the tests, President Bush warned that "The transfer of nuclear weapons or material by North Korea to states or non-state entities would be considered a grave threat to the United States, and we would hold North Korea fully accountable of the consequences of such action."<sup>47</sup>

Concerns about North Korean transfers seem to be based on their highly successful missile sales to Libya, Iran, Syria, Iraq, Egypt, and Pakistan in the past.<sup>48</sup> Whether the recipients have been wise in their purchases is another question, considering the DPRK's problems with advanced missile technology. Their drug smuggling, fake cigarette manufacturing, and counterfeiting operations make some conclude that North Korea may next attempt to smuggle nuclear technology.<sup>49</sup> Yet past claims that North Korea smuggled uranium hexafluoride to Libya, the basis for many of these concerned statements, are overexaggerated.

In February 2005, the U.S. government contended that North Korea had sold uranium hexafluoride to Libya. The "alarming intelligence" that North Korea was "actively exporting nuclear material" was deduced "not on a murky intelligence assessment but on hard data."<sup>50</sup> The data that led U.S. "government scientists to conclude with near certainty"<sup>51</sup> that the uranium was from North Korea was either from uranium isotopic ratios or from plutonium contaminating the three cylinders of uranium hexafluoride that Libya had received in 2000 and 2001.<sup>52</sup> One recently retired Pentagon official described the trades as "huge, because it changes the whole equation with the North It suggests we don't have time to sit around and wait for the outcome of negotiations."<sup>53</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>46</sup>Department of Defense 2006, 32.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>47</sup>Bush 2006.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>48</sup>Montgomery 2005a.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>49</sup>Chestnut 2005.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>50</sup>Kessler 2005.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>51</sup>Sanger and Broad 2005a.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>52</sup>Sanger and Broad reported isotopic ratios; Kessler reported plutonium. Sanger and Broad 2005a; Kessler 2005

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>53</sup>Sanger and Broad 2005a.

Additional evidence was distributed by the U.S. government in March regarding large financial transfers from Libya, which the United States claimed implicated North Korea.<sup>54</sup>

Contrary to U.S. claims, the plutonium, uranium, and financial evidence are far from conclusive. The IAEA performed similar analyses and found no plutonium traces on the cylinders.<sup>55</sup> The precision of the method used to determine the potential source of uranium has also been called into question, since the isotopic ratio measured (U234 to U238) can vary up to 10 percent.<sup>56</sup> Yet the United States contention that the uranium must be from North Korea "with a certainty of 90 percent or better," is belied by the admission that the U.S. team had no sample of North Korean uranium.<sup>57</sup> Additionally, these concentrations can vary greatly even within a single mine, making it difficult to identify a distinctive fingerprint.<sup>58</sup> The uranium in two of the three cylinders was natural uranium, while the other held depleted uranium; the latter is generally useless for creating either nuclear weapons or fuel, while the total extractable uranium content of the former was about 7 kg, far too little for a nuclear weapon.<sup>59</sup> Since the DPRK had hardly even started attempting to acquire enrichment capabilities in 2000,<sup>60</sup> the depleted uranium is most likely the by-product of Pakistani enrichment. This is additional evidence that the uranium must have at least passed through Pakistan on its way to Libya. One of A.Q. Khan's middlemen, B.S.A. Tahir, reported

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>54</sup>Sanger and Broad 2005b.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>55</sup>Kessler and Linzer 2005.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>56</sup>Fetter 1993.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>57</sup>Sanger and Broad 2005a.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>58</sup>Wolfsthal 2005.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>59</sup>Two of the three cylinders delivered to Libya (one small and one large) contained natural uranium hexafluoride (UF6); the other small cylinder contained depleted UF6 at 0.3 percent enrichment. The large one had 1,600 kg of UF6; the small ones had 25 kg each. Libya received the large cylinder in February 2001, and the small ones in September 2000. See Annex 1, IAEA Board of Governors 2004a, 3; and IAEA Board of Governors 2004b, 4 Based on a natural uranium percentage of 0.71 percent, this would give a total of 11.6 kg U235; assuming a standard tails assay of 0.3 percent and an HEU enrichment of 93 percent, 7.2 kg of HEU could be extracted, about a third of the amount necessary for a small first-generation implosion weapon. Depleted uranium can be put in a blanket around a reactor core to produce plutonium or as a tamper in a nuclear weapon, but cannot be usefully enriched.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>60</sup>Central Intelligence Agency Nonproliferation Center, "Unclassified Report to Congress on the Acquisition of Technology Relating to Weapons of Mass Destruction and Advanced Conventional Munitions," July 1 - December 31, 2001.

that the cylinders had been flown to Libya aboard a Pakistani airplane in 2001. With respect to the financial evidence, American and foreign officials who had seen the documents in question said that they did not demonstrate that payments went directly to North Korea.<sup>61</sup> Neither were the payments necessarily for nuclear materials; they could equally have been for missile transfers.<sup>62</sup> The suppression of information by the United States that Pakistan was the likely intermediary in the deal and the high probability that the container originated in Pakistan upset U.S. allies,<sup>63</sup> since it appeared that the U.S. government was manipulating intelligence information to put pressure on North Korea.<sup>64</sup>

The risk that North Korea would be running if it were to transfer nuclear technology to other states or non-state actors is likely to be small relative to the payoffs. If a nuclear device were to be detonated against the United States and it were to be traced back to North Korea, the results would unquestionably be fatal for the regime in power. Having already used some of its extremely limited plutonium supply, the value to North Korea of the remainder of the plutonium has undoubtedly increased, making it less likely that any part of the remainder would be transferred to other parties. Since their nuclear test was generally considered to be a failure by the international community, the value of a North Korea nuclear device to third parties has probably subsequently dropped significantly. North Korea may have used their 'best plutonium' for the test in any case; the plutonium from the 8000-some rods thought to have been reprocessed in 2003 has been estimated to have around 92 percent Pu-239, while the rods that may have been reprocessed in 2005 could have provided them with much higher-quality plutonium (one to two bombs'-worth with lower burnup and consequently a higher percentage of Pu-239).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>61</sup>Sanger and Broad 2005b.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>62</sup>I thank Paul Kerr for pointing this out. See Lewis and Kerr 2005

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>63</sup>Kessler and Linzer 2005.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>64</sup>Linzer 2005.

In sum, the evidence that North Korea has in the past smuggled nuclear materials is quite sketchy, casting some doubt as to whether they would do so in the future. Additionally, the risks they would be running if they transferred devices or material are immense, and the value of the weapons or plutonium to outside markets has decreased in the aftermath of their failed nuclear test, while the value of both to North Korea has increased.

## **3** Analysis

Taken together, these five myths support a policy of trying to convince China to use its apparent leverage against North Korea, only meeting with the North Koreans through multilateral talks, building up missile defense at home, and seeking to choke off North Korea through sanctions and embargoes. If North Korea is irrational, only their ally and neighbor has any chance of convincing them; if the US does not threaten North Korea, there is no need to deal with North Korea's security concerns; if they cheated on the Agreed Framework, we should not attempt to strike a similar bargain with them; if North Korea has deliverable weapons, then we should seek to bolster our missile defenses; if they are likely to sell weapons or materials to others, then we should quarantine their country.

Debunking these five myths points towards a very different policy. North Korea is a rational adversary with a rational fear of the United States who can stick by agreements if given incentives to do so. If they do not have deliverable weapons and are not going to transfer devices or materials to third parties, it is possible to give diplomacy enough time to work rather than try to strangle North Korea. But what kind of diplomacy should we attempt?

Threats of military or economic sanctions have historically not been terribly effective with

North Korea, who responds belligerently to them. Ineffective threats are even worse; without China's acquiescence, no threats of sanctions will ever be effective, since the United States has layered on so many levels of sanctions that it has effectively sanctioned itself out of the threat game. Military threats are likely to feed into the North Korean military's contention that the United States simply seeks to take over the country.

So what is effective with North Korea? Package deals that allow the North Koreans to save face, maintain a nuclear power program so that it can reap the prestige benefits of being a 'nuclear state' even without weapons, recognize them diplomatically, and include long-term confidence-building measures that help convince the North Koreans that the US no longer is a threat to their regime. Indeed, the incentive of direct talks with the US has historically been a very effective bargaining tool; North Korea has agreed to halt undesired behavior when faced with the option of bilateral talks. A few examples serve to demonstrate this point. In June of 1991, North Korea announced that they would finalize the text of a safeguards agreement with the IAEA, since the prospect of bilateral talks with the United States had emerged.<sup>65</sup> During the 1993 crisis in which North Korea gave its 90-day notice required before leaving the NPT, other states (such as Japan) offered bilateral talks, but North Korea refused, insisting upon bilateral talks with the United States.<sup>66</sup> In the end, the only concessions made by the United States in exchange for the suspension of North Korea's withdrawal were an agreement to high-level talks and a (non-binding) military agreement to the principle of "assurances against the threat and use of force, including nuclear weapons,"<sup>67</sup> against North Korea.

The resolution of the 1994 crisis strongly supports the notion that symbolic and diplomatic ben-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>65</sup>Yonhap News Agency (Seoul) 1991.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>66</sup>Japan Economic Newswire 1993.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>67</sup>DPRK/USA 1993.

efits are in large part what North Korea is seeking in exchange for its nuclear weapons program. At first glance, the Agreed Framework would seem to be primarily about exchanges of economic goods: two light water reactors and monthly supplies of fuel oil in exchange for a nuclear weapons program. Yet each of the elements of the Agreed Framework vindicates the perspective that social benefits such as prestige and recognition were just as, if not more important than, the economic benefits.<sup>68</sup> During the negotiations, the Clinton administration repeatedly offered fossil-fuel based energy plants of equivalent or greater power that could be built more quickly and would be more compatible with North Korea's shaky electric grid, yet North Korea insisted upon nuclear technology, since they wanted to be seen as a modern nuclear state. The fuel oil was more symbolic than anything else; it provided about 2.5% of North Korea's total energy consumption.<sup>69</sup> Instead, North Korea used the frequency of deliveries of fuel oil as a symbolic measurement of the US commitment to the Agreed Framework. Frequent complaints about the lateness of deliveries were due to this symbolic nature; since North Korea buffered the supply of fuel oil, late deliveries did not actually affect power generation, but rather just relations between the United States and the DPRK (North Korea has storage approximately equal to the amount shipped every year; at the end of 2001, this reserve was nearly full).<sup>70</sup> The prospective lifting of economic sanctions would have been worth little, at least initially; the sanctions had existed for so long that North Korea had structurally adapted to these sanctions. Moreover, North Korea had little to offer the United States in terms of trade. The normalization of political relations had been important to North Korea throughout the crisis, and in fact constituted North Korea's major short-term demand; North Korea attached intrinsic value to being treated as an equal by the United States, and formalizing such so-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>68</sup>Interviews with Bill Perry and John Lewis confirmed the symbolic nature of many of the provisions of the Agreed Framework. Lewis 2004; Perry 2004.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>69</sup>Manyin and Jun 2003.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>70</sup>Korean Peninsula Energy Development Organization 2001.

cial relations had become a major goal. Finally, the Agreed Framework held that the United States would provide "formal assurances to the DPRK against the threat or use of nuclear weapons by the United States."<sup>71</sup> While this is a stronger statement than the nuclear guarantee given the year before, it still falls short of a formalized treaty; furthermore, without any kind of confidence-building measures that increase transparency, it fails to make military conquest any more difficult.

The return of the DPRK to the six-party talks should be used as an opportunity for the US to talk bilaterally with the North Koreans, offering social benefits in exchange for the freezing, verification, and eventual dismantlement of North Korea's nuclear program. Although some observers are pessimistic about North Korean disarmament, this deterministic stance assumes that North Korea's concerns about US intentions cannot be altered. Despite historic animosity, North Korea previously signed an agreement with the US in 1994 that significantly improved relations. Whether the same can be done again is a matter of political will.

## References

- *Agence France Presse*. 2002. Lawmakers Call on Bush to Cancel Transfer to Nkorea of Light Water Reactors, February 13.
- Agence France Presse. 2004. North Korea Launched Nuke Program under Deal with Pakistan, February 8.
- *Agence France Presse*. 2005. Musharraf: Khan supplied "probably a dozen" centrifuges to Pyongyang, September 14.
- Albright, David and Corey Hinderstein. 2004. Iran: Countdown to Showdown. *Bulletin of the Atomic Scientists* 60(6):67–72. <a href="http://www.thebulletin.org/print.php?art\_ofn=nd04albright\_037">http://www.thebulletin.org/print.php?art\_ofn=nd04albright\_037</a>>.
- Bermudez Jr., Joseph S. 1999. A History of Ballistic Missile Development in the DPRK. Occasional Paper 2. Monterey Institute of International Studies, Center for Nonproliferation Studies, Monitoring Proliferation Threats Project. <a href="http://cns.miis.edu/pubs/opapers/op2/op2.pdf">http://cns.miis.edu/pubs/opapers/op2/op2.pdf</a>.
- Bermudez Jr., Joseph S. 2002. Lifting the Lid on Kim's Nuclear Workshop. *Jane's Defence Weekly*, November 27.
- Bolton, John R. 2002. North Korea: A Shared Challenge to the U.S. and the Republic of Korea, August 29. <a href="http://www.state.gov/t/us/rm/13219.htm">http://www.state.gov/t/us/rm/13219.htm</a>.
- Bush, George W. 2002. *State of the Union Address*, January 29. <a href="http://www.whitehouse.gov/stateoftheunion/2002/>.</a>
- Bush, George W. 2006. *President Bush's Statement on North Korea Nuclear Test*, Diplomatic Reception Room, White House, October 9. <a href="http://www.whitehouse.gov/news/releases/2006/10/20061009.html">http://www.whitehouse.gov/news/releases/2006/10/20061009.html</a>>.
- Central Intelligence Agency Nonproliferation Center. 1999. Unclassified Report to Congress on the Acquisition of Technology Relating to Weapons of Mass Destruction and Advanced Conventional Munitions, January 1-June 30. <a href="http://www.cia.gov/cia/reports/">http://www.cia.gov/cia/reports/</a>>.
- Central Intelligence Agency Nonproliferation Center. 2001. Unclassified Report to Congress on the Acquisition of Technology Relating to Weapons of Mass Destruction and Advanced Conventional Munitions, July 1-December 31. <a href="http://www.cia.gov/cia/reports/">http://www.cia.gov/cia/reports/</a>>.
- Central Intelligence Agency Nonproliferation Center. 2002. Untitled CIA Estimate to Congress, November 19. <a href="http://www.fas.org/nuke/guide/dprk/nuke/cia111902.html">http://www.fas.org/nuke/guide/dprk/nuke/cia111902.html</a>>.
- Central Intelligence Agency Nonproliferation Center. 2004. Unclassified Report to Congress on the Acquisition of Technology Relating to Weapons of Mass Destruction and Advanced Conventional Munitions, January 1-December 31. <a href="http://www.globalsecurity.org/wmd/library/report/2006/wmd-acq\_cia\_2004.htm">http://www.globalsecurity.org/wmd/library/report/2006/wmd-acq\_cia\_2004.htm</a>.

- Chestnut, Sheena E. 2005 (May 20). *The "Sopranos State"? North Korean Involvement in Criminal Activity and Implications for International Security.* Center for International Security and Cooperation Honors Thesis, Stanford University, Stanford, CA.
- Crawford, David. 2004. Libya Was Far From Building Nuclear Bomb; Program Was Haphazard, But Shows How Technology Was Bought Off-the-Shelf. *Wall Street Journal*, February 23.
- Democratic People's Republic of Korea and Republic of Korea. 1992. *Joint Declaration of the Denuclearization of the Korean Peninsula*, January 20. <a href="http://nuclearthreatinitiative.org/e\_research/official\_docs/inventory/pdfs/koreanuc.pdf">http://nuclearthreatinitiative.org/e\_research/official\_docs/inventory/pdfs/koreanuc.pdf</a>.
- Department of Defense. 2001. *Nuclear Posture Review (Excerpts)*. <http://www.globalsecurity. org/wmd/library/policy/dod/npr.htm>.
- Department of Defense. 2006. *Quadrennial Defense Review Report*, February 6. <a href="http://www.defenselink.mil/qdr/report/Report20060203.pdf">http://www.defenselink.mil/qdr/report/Report20060203.pdf</a>>.
- Deutsche Presse-Agentur. 2002. Lawmakers Urge Scuttling of U.S. Pact with North Korea, February 13.
- Dingman, Roger. 1988-1989. Atomic Diplomacy during the Korean War. *International Security* 13(3):50–91. <a href="http://links.jstor.org/sici?sici=0162-2889%28198824%2F198924%2913%3A3%3C50%3AADDTKW%3E2.0.CO%3B2-J>">http://links.jstor.org/sici?sici=0162-2889%28198824%2F198924%2913%3A3%3C50%3AADDTKW%3E2.0.CO%3B2-J></a>.
- DPRK/USA. 1993. Joint Statement of the Democratic People's Republic of Korea and the United States of America, New York, June 11. <a href="http://www.armscontrol.org/factsheets/1993NKagreement.asp?print">http://www.armscontrol.org/factsheets/1993NKagreement.asp?print</a>>.
- Eberstadt, Nicholas. 2004. Tear Down This Tyranny. Weekly Standard 10(11).
- Fetter, Steve. 1993. Nuclear Archaeology: Verifying Declarations of Fissile-Material Production. *Science and Global Security* 3:237–259.
- Gertz, Bill. 1999. Pyongyang Working to Make Fuel for Nukes. Washington Times, March 11:A1.
- Harrison, Selig S. 2004. interview with author, Washington, D.C., November 11.
- Hersh, Seymour M. 2003. The Cold Test: What the Administration Knew about Pakistan and the North Korean Nuclear Program. *New Yorker*, January 27.
- Hymans, Jacques E. C. 2006 (October 25). Breaking Up Breaking Up (the Atom) is Hard to Do: Nuclear Weapons Capacity as a Function of State Structure. Unpublished manuscript, Smith College.
- IAEA Board of Governors. 2004a. Implementation of the NPT Safeguards Agreement of the Socialist People's Libyan Arab Jamahiriya. IAEA Report GOV/2004/33. International Atomic Energy Agency, May 28. <a href="http://www.fas.org/nuke/guide/libya/iaea0504.pdf">http://www.fas.org/nuke/guide/libya/iaea0504.pdf</a>>.

- IAEA Board of Governors. 2004b. Implementation of the NPT Safeguards Agreement of the Socialist People's Libyan Arab Jamahiriya. IAEA Report GOV/2004/59. International Atomic Energy Agency, August 30. <a href="http://www.fas.org/nuke/guide/libya/iaea0804.pdf">http://www.fas.org/nuke/guide/libya/iaea0804.pdf</a>>.
- Japan Economic Newswire. 1993. N. Korea refuses Japan's offer for talks on nuclear issue, April 15.
- Joint Chiefs of Staff. 2004. *National Military Strategy of the United States of America*. <http://www.comw.org/qdr/fulltext/0503nms.pdf>.
- Kessler, Glenn. 2005. North Korea May Have Sent Libya Nuclear Material, U.S. Tells Allies. *Washington Post*, February 2.
- Kessler, Glenn and Dafna Linzer. 2005. Nuclear Evidence Could Point to Pakistan. *Washington Post*, February 3:18.
- Kimball, Daryl. 2002. *Worldwide Ballistic Missile Inventories*, Arms Control Association, May. <a href="http://www.armscontrol.org/factsheets/missiles.asp">http://www.armscontrol.org/factsheets/missiles.asp</a>.
- Korean Peninsula Energy Development Organization. 2001. Annual Report.
- Lewis, Jeffrey and Paul Kerr. 2005. A Financial Link in That AQ Khan-North Korea-Libya UF6 Daisy Chain?, April 1. <a href="http://www.armscontrolwonk.com/index.php?id=509">http://www.armscontrolwonk.com/index.php?id=509</a>>.
- Lewis, John W. 2004. interview with author, Stanford, Calif., March 8.
- Lewis, John Wilson and Hua Di. 1992. China's Ballistic Missile Programs: Technologies, Strategies, Goals. *International Security* 17(2):5–40. <a href="http://links.jstor.org/sici?sici=0162-2889%28199223%2917%3A2%3C5%3ACBMPTS%3E2.0.CO%3B2-B">http://links.jstor.org/sici?sici=0162-2889% 28199223%2917%3A2%3C5%3ACBMPTS%3E2.0.CO%3B2-B</a>>.
- Linzer, Dafna. 2005. U.S. Misled Allies About Nuclear Export: N. Korean Material Landed In Pakistan, Instead of Libya. *Washington Post*, March 20:1.
- Manyin, Mark E. and Ryun Jun. 2003. U.S. Assistance to North Korea. CRS Report RL31785. Congressional Research Service, March 17.
- Moltz, James Clay and C. Kenneth Quinones. 2004. Getting Serious about a Multilateral Approach to North Korea. *Nonproliferation Review* 11(1):136–144. <a href="http://cns.miis.edu/pubs/npr/vol11/111/111moltz.pdf">http://cns.miis.edu/pubs/npr/vol11/ 111/111moltz.pdf</a>>.
- Montgomery, Alexander H. 2005a. Ringing in Proliferation: How to Dismantle an Atomic Bomb Network. *International Security* 30(2):153–187. <a href="http://muse.jhu.edu/journals/international\_security/toc/ins30.2.html">http://muse.jhu.edu/journals/international\_security/toc/ins30.2.html</a>>.
- Montgomery, Alexander H. 2005b. Social Action, Rogue Reaction: US Post-Cold War Nuclear Counterproliferation Strategies. PhD, Stanford University.
- National Security Council. 2002. *National Security Strategy*, September 17. <a href="http://www.whitehouse.gov/nsc/nss.html">http://www.whitehouse.gov/nsc/nss.html</a>.

- National Security Council. 2006. *National Security Strategy*, March. <a href="http://www.whitehouse.gov/nsc/nss/2006/nss2006.pdf">http://www.whitehouse.gov/nsc/nss/2006/nss2006.pdf</a>>.
- Niksch, Larry A. 2005. North Korea's Nuclear Weapons Program. CRS Report IB91141. Congressional Research Service, May 6.
- Nuclear Threat Initiative. 2005. *Country Profiles*, January 8. <a href="http://www.nti.org/e\_research/profiles/>">http://www.nti.org/e\_research/profiles/</a>>.
- Olson, Elizabeth. 2002. U.S. Warns of Arms Threat, Citing North Korea and Iraq. *New York Times*, January 26.
- Perry, William J. 2004. interview with author, Stanford, Calif., March 5.
- Quinones, C. Kenneth. 2004. North Korea Nuclear Talks: The View From Pyongyang. *Arms Control Today* 34(7). <a href="http://www.armscontrol.org/act/2004\_09/Quinones.asp?print">http://www.armscontrol.org/act/2004\_09/Quinones.asp?print</a>.
- Rice, Condoleezza. 2002. *Remarks by the National Security Advisor Condoleezza Rice to the Conservative Political Action Conference*, Marriott Crystal Gateway, Arlington, Virginia, February 1. <a href="http://www.whitehouse.gov/news/releases/2002/02/20020201-6.html">http://www.whitehouse.gov/news/releases/2002/02/20020201-6.html</a>.
- Rohde, David and Amy Waldman. 2004. Pakistani Leader Suspected Moves by Atomic Expert. *New York Times*, February 10:A1.
- Rumsfeld, Donald H. 1998. Executive Summary of the Report of the Commission to Assess the Ballistic Missile Threat to the United States, July 15.
- Sagan, Scott D. 2006. How to Keep the Bomb from Iran. *Foreign Affairs* 85(5):45–59. <http://search.epnet.com/login.aspx?direct=true&db=aph&an=22049786>.
- Sanger, David E. 2002. In North Korea and Pakistan, Deep Roots of Nuclear Barter. *New York Times*, November 24.
- Sanger, David E. 2004. The Khan Network. Paper presented at the Conference on South Asia and the Nuclear Future, June 4-5, Stanford, CA.
- Sanger, David E. and William J. Broad. 2004. As Nuclear Secrets Emerge, More Are Suspected. *New York Times*, December 26:1.
- Sanger, David E. and William J. Broad. 2005a. Tests Said to Tie Deal on Uranium to North Korea. *New York Times*, February 2.
- Sanger, David E. and William J. Broad. 2005b. Using Clues from Libya to Study a Nuclear Mystery. *New York Times*, March 31.
- Sigal, Leon V. 1998. *Disarming strangers: nuclear diplomacy with North Korea*. Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press.
- Sigal, Leon V. 2002. Nuclear Diplomacy with North Korea. In *Containing the Atom*, edited by Rudolf Avenhaus, Victor Kremenyuk, and Gunnar Sjstedt, Chap. 8, 211–242. Lanham, MD: Lexington Books.

- Snyder, Scott. 1997. North Korea's Nuclear Program: The Role of Incentives in Preventing Deadly Conflict. In *The Price of Peace: Incentives and International Conflict Prevention*, edited by David Cortright. New York, NY: Carnegie Commission on Preventing Deadly Conflict.
- Snyder, Scott. 1998. A New direction for US policy toward North Korea? *Korean Journal of Defense Analysis* 10(2):5.
- Snyder, Scott. 1999. *Negotiating on the Edge: North Korean negotiating behavior*. Washington, DC: United States Institute of Peace Press.
- Snyder, Scott. 2004. interview with author, Washington, D.C., November 9.
- US. 1994. Agreed Framework Between the United States of America and the Democratic People's Republic of Korea, October 21. <a href="http://www.ceip.org/files/projects/npp/resources/koreaaf">http://www.ceip.org/files/projects/npp/resources/koreaaf</a>. htm>.
- Warrick, Joby. 2003. N. Korea Shops Stealthily for Nuclear Arms Gear; Front Companies Step Up Efforts in European Market. *Washington Post*, August 15:A19.
- Wolfsthal, Jon B. 2005. *No Good Choices: The Implications of a Nuclear North Korea*, House Committee on International Relations, 109th Cong., 1st sess., February 17.
- *Yonhap News Agency*. 1991. North May Sign Nuclear Accord Unconditionally, June 11. FBIS-EAS-91-112.
- Yun, Jeong-ho. 2005. North Korea Can't Put Nuke Warheads on Missiles: NIS. *Choson Ilbo* (*Seoul*), February 15. <a href="http://english.chosun.com/w21data/html/news/200502/200502150028.html">http://english.chosun.com/w21data/html/news/200502/200502150028.html</a>.